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President Janet Zabukovic’s Message 
Dear Fellow Serrans: 
This weekend was the Solemnity of The Most Holy Body and 
Blood of Christ, Corpus Christi Sunday.  We are reminded 
that Jesus gave us his body and blood in the form of bread and 
wine to sustain us after he was sacrificed on the cross for our 
salvation and ascended into heaven.  I’ve been thinking about 
sacrifice.  I’m sure we’ve all made sacrifices in our lives for 
our kids and spouses and other family members, for our jobs, 
for causes in which we believe and support, and for our faith.  
I don’t remember really thinking about the things I did or 
continue to do as being a sacrifice, so much as for them just 
being something I wanted to do out of love, of faith, or 
because it was simply the right thing to do. 

Thinking about sacrifice made me think of those who choose 
the path of Priesthood.  These men answer God’s call to serve 
the Church, and that includes all of us.  They give up having a 

family of their own, making their own decisions about where to live and work, and spend 
countless hours each day in prayer and in service to the Catholic Church.   As we in Serra have 
learned, the path to the Priesthood is rigorous and lengthy.  Imagine the sacrifices a man makes 
when he accepts God’s call and enters the seminary- years of study and spiritual development are 
ahead of him.  Meanwhile, his contemporaries are starting careers, having families, traveling the 
world.  Think of the sacrifices that a Priest makes every day- the hours spent in prayer on behalf 
of his flock, the late-night visits to the sick and dying, the emotional toll of sharing the grief, 
sorrow, worry, and fears of his flock, the holidays spent away from his biological family to serve 
his spiritual families who lovingly call him “Father.”   

Reflecting on the sacrifice that these men have made and continue to make reinforced the 
importance of our support of our Priests.  Do we “sacrifice” time in our day to keep them in 
prayer?  Do we “sacrifice” a little of our time to personally thank them for their work?  Do we 
remember to include them in our lives in times when things are going well and not just when we 
need them because things aren’t going so well?  Do we sacrifice some of our time, talent, and 
treasure to support their work in our parish? 



As Serrans, we have committed to making support and encouragement of our Priests, 
seminarians, and other religious vocations a part of our life.  Let’s remember that the time we 
spend remembering them in our daily prayers and in other ways is a small sacrifice of our time 
when compared to the sacrifices they are making for all of us.   

Congratulations to our three newly ordained Priests and our new Transitional Deacon.  May they 
joyfully share their love of God with all of us in the Church! 

Jan Zabukovic 
 

Prayer List  
Continue to pray for all our members, especially: Jan Zabukovic, Tom Plush, Linda 
and Joe DiBenedittis, Loretta Bocast, Rudy Legleiter, Mary Hayes, Joan Gawlik and 
her family, Bishop Richard Hanifen, and Fr. Kyle Ingels as he prepares to take up his 

new position as Vicar General of the Diocese. 
 
 

1st Thursday Prayer Hour – June 6 (See New Online Time!) 
Please join us!  Serra Prayer for Vocations Rosary and Divine Mercy Chaplet.   

Monthly 11am - Noon on the first Thursday,  
In-person at St. Mary’s Cathedral. 

You are welcome to stay for Mass at 12:10pm. 
The Rosary and Chaplet are also available on-line by zoom for those who cannot 

come in-person.  The link to the zoom meeting is below. 
Thurs, June 6 at NOON – Note: NEW TIME! https://zoom.us/j/9955357113 

 
We are asking all Serra members and friends to please pray the Rosary and Divine 
Mercy Chaplet for vocations on First Thursdays, at your parish or at home, even if 

you are not able to participate with us in-person or online. 
 
 

June 8 – Priestly Ordinations 
Come and celebrate the Ordination of three priests for the Diocese of Colorado Springs! 

The Ordination Mass will begin at 10:00am on Saturday, June 8 at Holy Apostles. 
Reception to follow. Congrats to Anthony Ambuul, Patrick DiLoreto, and Sean O’Connor! 

   



Serra Meets – Fr. Bill Watson, SJ – Saturday, June 8 

 Fr. Bill Watson, S.J. specializes in building enduring Ignatian-
based programs that stand the test of time. True Hearts was 
designed and created by Fr. Bill.  He uses the wisdom of St. 
Ignatius from the Spiritual Exercises that invites a measured and 
thoughtful engagement with the spiritual lessons--moving ahead 
slowly so the spiritual exercises have time to become heartfelt.  

Join Fr. Bill Watson Sat, June 8, at 10:00am MST. 

Click to Join the Webinar  Passcode: 853558 

 

 
June and July meetings are Members Only 

 
 

 June 1: Ordination to Transitional Deacon!  

Manuel Christian Vaca-Rodriguez was Ordained as Transitional 
Deacon on Saturday, June 1 at 10:00am at St. Mary’s Cathedral. 

 
 
 
Serra Members at Reception for Deacon Vaca-Rodriguez; 
Eleanor Gentilini, Rosemarie Stimpfl, Ray Gentilini, and Nell Smith. 

 
 

 

      
Bishop Golka with Dcn Christian         LauraJean Hawley   Ordination Ceremony  

    With Deacon Christian  



 

SAVE THE DATE - JUNE 7, 2024!! 
The Eucharistic Pilgrimage is coming to Colorado!!! 

Serra Route - 
Archdiocese of Denver 

06/05/24 to 6/12/24 
 
***Our Serra Apostolate will be going to 
meet up with the Eucharistic 

Pilgrimage as it goes to Arvada and beyond on JUNE 7.  We can carpool.  We 
need to know who will drive and who needs a ride.  Our Club would like to 
arrive by 10:30am in Arvada, then attend the activities at the next 
stop in Greenwood Village, finishing around 4:00pm. See Schedule, 
below. 
If you would like to participate in these activities with OUR SERRA CLUB, 
please contact Beth Pressley at medmep@sbcglobal.net or 806-789-9002, no 
later than June 6.  Let me know if you can drive & carry passengers, or if you 
need a ride.  You can meet us in Arvada, of course, if you prefer.  (LUNCH IS 
POTLUCK. DRIVERS, BRING COOLER FOR FOOD!) 
To carpool, please arrive at Parking Lot off Woodman and I-25 by 
8:00am.  We will leave at 8:20am, in case there is a lot of traffic. 
  

11:00AM - 
11:30 AM 

Procession in Arvada 

St. Joan of Arc Catholic Church, 12735 W 58th Ave, Arvada, CO 80002 

Join us for a procession around the grounds of St. Joan of Arc. 
This will be a short Eucharistic Procession around the grounds of St. Joan of Arc 
Catholic Church in Arvada, CO. 
 
START and END LOCATION: 
St. Joan of Arc Catholic Church, 12735 W 58th Ave, Arvada, CO 80002 
  



11:30 AM - 
1:30 PM 

Eucharistic Adoration in Arvada 

St. Joan of Arc Catholic Church, 12735 W 58th Ave, Arvada, CO 80002 

Join us for a time of Adoration of Jesus in the Blessed Sacrament. 
We look forward to praying with the Catholic community of St. Joan of Arc parish 
in Arvada, CO. Adoration will be available throughout lunch for those who wish to 
spend some time with our Lord in the Blessed Sacrament. Adoration will conclude 
with Benediction at 1:15pm 
 
(LUNCH IS POTLUCK. DRIVERS, BRING COOLER FOR FOOD!) 

12:00 PM - 
1:30 PM 

Potluck Luncheon Presentation: Servant of God Michelle Duppong 

St. Joan of Arc Catholic Church, 12735 W 58th Ave, Arvada, CO 80002 

Join us for lunch and a presentation about a holy woman on the road to 
sainthood! 
St. Joan of Arc is the parish at which Servant of God Michelle Duppong was 
baptized. Over a potluck lunch, join us for a presentation about Michelle's life 
story and be inspired to pursue holiness as she did!  At 1:15pm, everyone will 
enter the church for closing Benediction before the departure of the National 
Eucharistic Pilgrimage team. 
 
EVENT INSTRUCTIONS:     This is a potluck luncheon. Please bring an entrée, 
appetizer, side dish or dessert to share with the group. 
   
Divine Mercy Chaplet and Reflection at the Augustine Institute 

Augustine Institute, 6160 S Syracuse Way, Greenwood Village, CO 80111 

Join us for prayer and reflection at the Augustine Institute! We will pray a Divine 
Mercy Chaplet at 3:00pm and this will be followed by a talk from Dr. Ben Akers 
entitled "Eucharist as a Sacrament of Mercy." 
 
LOCATION: Augustine Inst, 6160 S Syracuse Way, Greenwood Village, CO 80111 

  

  
 

 
 

 Seven Serran Prayer Program 
Several years ago, the Serra US Council established a prayer program to ensure every vocation  
director in the US has at least one Serran praying for them for one hour each day of the year. 

Each Serra Club was asked to organize seven-member teams whose members agree to commit to one hour 
of prayer (Mass, Holy Hour, rosary, or other prayers) each week in support of their Vocation Director. 

The St. Serra Apostolate of CO Springs prayer team has been praying for Fr. Kyle the past year. If you are 
currently a member of the prayer team or if you have not participated and would like to commit to praying 

for Fr. Kyle and his work for one hour on a specific day every week, please notify Jan Zabukovic at 
JRZabukovic@comcast.net.  

Thank you for your consideration in participating in this very important ministry. 
 



 

Are You on Facebook? 

Check out our Serra Club of Colorado Springs Facebook Page! 

https://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=61553890047739 

Or search “Serra Club of Colorado Springs” 
Our FB Admin has wonderful vocation links.                   

Please follow our page and invite your friends!! 

 
 
 
FOLLOW OUR COLORADO SPRINGS SEMINARIANS ON THE FACEBOOK 
PAGE:  Colorado Springs Priest Vocations | Facebook 
 
 

 
Priest Birthdays 

  

Rev. Msgr. Robert Jaeger 5-Jun 
Rev. Sean McCann 5-Jun 
Rev. David Boroff 7-Jun 
Rev. Kyle Ingels 7-Jun 
Rev. Randall Rentner, CSC 7-Jun 
Rev. C. Joseph Dygert 13-Jun 
Bishop Richard Hanifen 15-Jun 
Rev. Roylan Recio Mirabent 18-Jun 
Rev. Allen M. Stahl 20-Jun 
Rev. Stephen Akujobi 21-Jun 
Rev. Luis Alfredo Garcia-Chavez 23-Jun 
Rev. David Volker 1-Jul 
Rev. Dong Young (Augustine) Kim 5-Jul 

 
Priest Ordination Anniversaries 

Rev. David Boroff  6/01/13 
Rev. Jason Keas  6/01/13 
Rev. Allen M. Stahl  6/01/75 
Rev. Alejandro Diaz  6/03/23 
Most Rev. James Golka 6/03/94 
Rev. Warren Broussard 6/04/88 
Rev. Marek Krol  6/04/95 

Rev. Brian Mohan  6/04/05 
Rev. Long Hai Do  6/05/10 
Most Rev. Richard Hanifen 6/06/59 
Rev. Dan Ayers  (Ret) 6/07/97 
Rev. Stephen Parlet  6/07/97 
Rev. William Oulvey, SJ 6/07/85 
Rev. Lawrence Solan (Ret) 6/07/80 



Rev. John Stearns  6/07/14 
Rev. Thomas Pressley  6/10/23 
Rev. William Dwayer  6/11/22 
Rev. Matthew Kane  6/11/22 
Rev. Don Brownstein (Ret) 6/13/81 
Rev. Mark Zacker  6/15/96 
Rev. Rafael Torres-Rico 6/16/07 
Rev. James Baron  6/18/11 
Rev. C. Joseph Dygert  6/18/11 
Rev. Carlos Gallardo-Morales 6/18/11 

Rev. Erin Kochivar  6/18/16 
Rev. Sean McCann  6/18/16 
Rev. Brian Roeseler  6/18/11 
Rev. Joseph Vu (Ret)  6/21/80 
Rev. Alfredo Garcia-Chavez 6/22/02 
Rev. Michael Holmquist 6/24/17 
Rev. Michael Buckley (Ret) 6/28/14 
Most Rev. James Golka 
    Episcopal Ordination 6/29/21 
Rev. James Klein  6/29/02 

 
 
 
 

Thanks to all who have signed up for the 31 Club! 
Only a few slots left!  Please help fill the calendar!! 

 Your commitment to attend Mass or pray a Holy Hour one day a month for vocations will certainly 
strengthen present vocations as well as awaken new ones. If you have not joined the 31 Club yet, please 
choose one of the empty dates below and contact Charlene at SerraCOSprings@dioCS.net to be added to 
this roster. Only three open days to fill!   Can we add YOUR name?!   
 

31 CLUB ROSTER 
DAY of the Month. Name           DAY of the Month. Name       DAY of the Month. Name    
1. Rose Marie Stimpfl 
2. Mary Ellen Castillo 
3. Dennis and Jan 
Palsgrove 
4. Ray Gentilini 
5. Bill McNamara 
6. Marty Broestl and 
Loretta Bocast 
7. Mary Helen Miller 
8. Nell Smith 
9. Kathy Bull 
10. Pat Van Matre 

11. Laura Jean Hawley 
12. Benjamin Beckner 
13. Helene Knapp 
14. Susie O’Connor 
15. Joel Kostyrka 
16. Karen Wagner 
17. 
18. Margarita Waters 
19. Charlene Pardo 
20. Beth Pressley 
21. Jerry Schaefer 
22. Sue Harman  

23. Patty O’Connell 
24. 
25. Eleanor Gentilini 
26. Gail Donnelly  
27. 
28. Sr. Diana White 
29. Sr. Michelle Micek 
30. Jon and Claudine 
Duncan 
31. Connie Pratt 

 
 

Promote Vocations! 
Attn: Pastor, Secretary or Bulletin Editor 

Here is a practical, free, labor-saving service for you.  

       Serra’s ‘Vocation Seeds’ are timely Parish Bulletin inserts corresponding to the 
theme of the Sunday liturgy for cycle ‘B’. They have been welcomed by many busy 
Pastors and are being widely used.      Serrans invite you to use this handy tool to plant 
‘Vocation Seeds’ in your parish every Sunday.  



      Serrans recognize and appreciate all Bishops, Priests, Religious and Deacons in your 
special ministry and vocation. We pray for you daily. Thank you for assisting us in our 
mission of promoting church vocations. 

If you use these bulletin notices, please let me know at Medmep@sbcglobal.net 

Tenth Sunday in Ordinary Time – June 9, 2024 

“Whoever does the will of God is my brother and sister and mother”. If you feel the inclination to be a 
priest, religious, or permanent deacon, contact Fr. Kyle Ingels, Director of Vocations, Diocese of 
Colorado Springs at (719) 636-2345.    email  VocationsConcecratedLifeWWW@diocs.org 

website https://www.diocs.org/Offices/Office-of-Vocations/ 

Eleventh Sunday in Ordinary Time - June 16, 2024 

Today's readings remind us that great things often have small beginnings. If you feel God is calling you to 
be a priest, religious, or permanent deacon, contact Fr. Kyle Ingels, Director of Vocations, Diocese of 
Colorado Springs at (719) 636-2345.   email  VocationsConcecratedLifeWWW@diocs.org 

website https://www.diocs.org/Offices/Office-of-Vocations/ 

Twelfth Sunday in Ordinary Time - June 23, 2024 

Jesus brought peace to the wind and the sea. “Peace! Be still!” Many are searching for this peace and 
need your help to find Jesus. Would you be willing to proclaim the truth of God's love and presence in 
your life as a priest, religious or permanent deacon? If you think God is calling you, contact Fr. Kyle 
Ingels, Director of Vocations, Diocese of Colorado Springs at (719) 636-2345.     

email  VocationsConcecratedLifeWWW@diocs.org 

website https://www.diocs.org/Offices/Office-of-Vocations/ 

Thirteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time – June 30, 2024 

Jesus healed Jairus's daughter by saying “Talitha cum” which means “little girl, get up!”. Has the Lord 
called you to get up and walk? Perhaps Jesus wants you to help others get up and walk.  If you feel God 
is calling you to priesthood, religious life or the deaconate, contact Fr. Kyle Ingels, Director of 
Vocations, Diocese of Colorado Springs at (719) 636-2345.     

email  VocationsConcecratedLifeWWW@diocs.org 

website https://www.diocs.org/Offices/Office-of-Vocations/ 

Fourteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time - July 7, 2024 

Today's readings speak of prophets sent by God. Could God be calling you to be His voice in His Church 
at this time? If so, you could give it a try by responding to that inclination towards priesthood, religious 
life or the deaconate, contact Fr. Kyle Ingels, Director of Vocations, Diocese of Colorado Springs at 
(719) 636-2345.    email  VocationsConcecratedLifeWWW@diocs.org 

website https://www.diocs.org/Offices/Office-of-Vocations/ 



Serra Club Officers 
Current/ Incoming

President – Jan Zabukovic 
Vice-President – Joel Kostyrka/ Jon Duncan 

Secretary – Marty Broestl 
Treasurer – Ray Gentilini/ Jerry Schaefer 

VP Vocations – Jon & Claudine Duncan/ Mike Lehnertz & Sandy Lehnertz  
VP Programs – Jerry Schaefer/ Miki Feldman 

VP Membership – Pat Van Matre/ Karen Wagner 
VP Communications – Beth Pressley 

Hispanic Ambassador – Margarita Waters 
Trustees – Charlene Pardo, Eleanor Gentilini, Rose Marie Stimpfl 

Serra Foundation Representative - Charlene Pardo 
Newsletter Editor – Beth Pressley  

Contact Beth to be added to our Newsletter email list at:  medmep@sbcglobal.net 
Contact Serra Club of Colorado Springs: SerraCOSprings@dioCS.net 

Our new Serra Board members will take up their roles on July 1. 
Below are a couple get-to-know-you articles! 

 
Mike Lehnertz, with his wife Sandy, will be our new 
VPs for Vocations!   
Mike was born and raised in the Midwest and is a 3rd generation 
horseman. He worked his way through high school and college and upon 
graduating, he was commissioned a 2nd Lieutenant in the U.S. Air Force. 
During his distinguished 26 year career, Mike held numerous operational 
and staff positions in the nuclear Intercontinental Ballistic Missile and 
Space career fields, the Joint Chiefs of Staff, Headquarters, Air Force, 
Strategic Air Command, and retired with the rank of Colonel. He was 
selected to command at the squadron and group levels and was also 
appointed a Vice Wing Commander. 
 
Mike spent four frustrating years in Corporate America and in 2009, 
embarked on his own business as a Leadership and Communications 
Consultant.  He has worked with CEOs, Small and Large Businesses, 
Clergy and Religious, Educators, Financial Planners, Parents, Couples, Nurses, Realtors and Individuals.   
 
Throughout his life, Mike has always lived a servant-leadership lifestyle.  He was an Alter Server, Choir 
Member, Extraordinary Minister of Holy Communion for 37 years, participated in his local Men’s Group, and 
was a Team Leader for his parish’s Life Safety Team.  Mike is also the Vocations Director for his parish, 
Our Lady of the Pines in Black Forest, CO.  In his spare time, Mike enjoys praying the rosary, and Morning 
and Evening Prayer (Vespers).  Mike was recently elected as the Vice President, Vocations, for the 
Colorado Springs, CO Serra Club. 
 
Mike is a life-long avid horseman and breeds, raises and shows Arabian and Part Arabian horses. 
 
Mike and his wife Sandy, make their home in Peyton, CO and are the very proud parents of two adult 
sons.  Their oldest son, Father Benjamin, is a priest and pastor of St. Joseph’s Catholic Church in Orlando, 
FL.  Their son, Will, is a PR Specialist in Sydney, Australia. 
 
Mike credits any successes he has enjoyed to our Lord and Savior! 



Karen Wagner is our incoming VP for Membership! 
I moved to Colorado Springs with my family in 1962 and have lived here for most 
of the intervening 62 years; and have been a parishioner at Divine Redeemer all that 
time. I retired from teaching History and Humanities at Pikes Peak State College in 
2021 and now spend my time gardening, knitting, reading, trying out new recipes, 
and (occasionally) traveling. 
 
We are very excited to welcome Mike, Sandy, and Karen, as well as Miki Feldman, 
VP for Programs, and Margarita Waters, Hispanic Ambassador! 

 
And a note from our retiring VP for Membership, Pat Van Matre- As I leave as VP 
for Membership, I just want to say it has been my honor and privilege to serve in 
this capacity.  I'll be available to assist Karen Wagner as she begins her 
term.  Blessings to all who have been such a help during my time as VP. 

 
Below are the Summer Assignments for our Seminarians 

 
 
 

Pray for our Seminarians   Diocesan Seminarians and electronic calendar access: 
https://www.diocs.org/Offices/Office-of-Vocations/Priestly-Vocations/Vocations-Prayer-Calendar  



Seminarians Name & Address Email Address 

 

 
Dcn. Anthony Ambuul 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
 
a.p.ambuul@email.msmary.edu 

 

 
Dominic Ambuul 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
 
 
d.j.ambuul@email.msmary.edu 

 

 
Dcn. Patrick DiLoreto 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
 
p.g.diloreto@email.msmary.edu 

 

 
James McCann 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
 
jjmccann@email.msmary.edu 

 

 
Dcn. Sean O’Conner 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
 
s.p.oconnor@email.msmary.edu 
 

 

 
Michael Pokorny 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 



Seminarians Name & Address Email Address 

 

 
Mark Rocco 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
 
mark-rocco@sggs.edu 

 

 
Vincent Smith 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
 
v.f.smith@email.msmary.edu 

 

 
Dcn. Christian Vaca-
Rodriguez 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
 
m.c.vacarodriguez@email.msmary.edu 

 

 
Kevin Ward 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
 
k.h.ward@email.msmary.edu 

 

 
Ian White 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
 
i.j.white@email.msmary.edu 

 

 
Joshua Wojcik 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
 
joshua-wojcik@sggs.edu 



 

 
Stephen Ambuul 
St. Gregory the Great College 
Seminary 
800 Fletcher Rd. 
Seward, NE 68434 

 
Spirituality Year 

 

 
Jonathan DeCock 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
Spirituality Year 

 
 

 

 
Joseph Hourigan 
St. Gregory the Great College 
Seminary 
800 Fletcher Rd. 
Seward, NE 68434 

 
Spirituality Year 

 

 
Evan Morgan 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
Spirituality Year 

 

 
Vincent Staverosky 
Mt. St. Mary Seminary 
16300 Old Emmitsburg Rd. 
Emmitsburg, MD 21727-
7797 

 
Spirituality Year 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Eternal Father, we lift up these seminarians and priests of our diocese. Sanctify them. Protect and guide 
them. Mold them into the likeness and holiness of your Son, Jesus, the Eternal High Priest. May their 
lives be pleasing to You. In Jesus' name, we pray.  Amen. 
Underlined names are seminarians; Names in bold indicate the seminarian’s birthday, and a priest’s 
ordination anniversary.  

 


